HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 26, 2019 - 6:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Complaint by Theresa Renaud concerning Gordon C. Andrews - held under exemption #1 MGL Chapter 30A, Section 21
Seelig asked Ms. Renaud if she had a statement to make to the Board. 
Renaud
Good evening everyone, I actually had a complaint from some time ago, and I have a copy of them (she handed the written complaint to all 3 Board members) and basically here is my statement in regards to an accusation that was made against me.
Seelig
Who is the person who made the accusation?

Renaud
It was Mr. Andrews who is currently a sitting Selectman.
Seelig
Can you summarize what the accusation was?
Renaud
Basically during a meeting Mr. Andrews stated that some records were destroyed, and at another instance he, in an email, he stated that records were destroyed by the secretary, me being the secretary at that time, and on a third occasion he did it during an open meeting during a Board of Selectmen meeting.

Seelig
Does the Board have questions for Ms. Renaud? 

Garron
Any further information you want to add, Terry?

Renaud
No, I’d just like to say as far as I know, and I’m the one being accused, I did not destroy any property.
Seelig
Were there any particular records that Mr. Andrews indicated you destroyed?

Renaud
He did not specify.
Millias
Was Mr. Andrews in search of any particular records at the time?

Renaud
He was requesting to see some certain records.
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Seelig
Concerning…

Renaud
Concerning the Amanda Estates that is presently before the town.
Seelig
So these were records that pertained not necessarily to the suit though obviously the suit is adjacent to what’s going on but these were records that were submitted by various parties, trying to be – pun intended here – because Party Trust is one of the interested parties, but these would have been site plan documents or these would have been other letters, correspondence, applications.

Millias
And this is something that Mr. Andrews is a party to, correct?

Renaud
Yes

Millias
Did anybody else hear any of these accusations?

Renaud
I assume anyone that was at the meeting and anyone that may have viewed the video.
Millias
And this is on the recorded tape.
Renaud
Yes, recorded through Area 58 and digital recordings. 

Millias
Did anybody else hear any of these accusations?

Renaud
I assume anyone that was at the meetings and anyone that may have viewed the tape or read the minutes.   

Millias
And this is on the recorded tape?

Renaud
Yes, recorded through Area 58 and digital recordings.  

Millias
And this went on the air?

Renaud
I believe so, yes.  

Garron
I don’t really have any questions of me at this time.  Tom do you have anything.
Millias
Not at this time.
Seelig
You had a couple of people you wanted to speak on your behalf.

Renaud
Yes, two of the – also town employees – Arlanna Snow is a co-worker, and Mr. Piccirilli is my supervisor who I work with daily, so I believe that if there was anything to have been written they would have been party to it.  

Seelig
Rob the Building Inspector, the Zoning Enforcement Officer is here.  You directly report to him.  Do you have any statements or any information about this?
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Piccirilli
Yeah, I believe it started off with and accusation that the documents were lost at first.  I believe there was an email stated that she lost the documents and Mr. Andrews wanted her to sign something saying that she lost the documents, and then somehow along the way accusation turned into the documents being destroyed.  I wasn’t involved in anything necessarily verbal but I did see some emails and what not cross the desk.

Seelig
does the board have any questions?
Millias
Were the accusations specifically that Ms. Renaud destroyed the documents?

Piccirilli
I believe based on the fact there was the Planning Board secretary, Terry at the time … 
Millias
Which by reference would be her.
Andrews

Yes

Millias

Okay

Garron
I guess my question would be did anyone see you destroy anything or did you destroy any paperwork?

Renaud
No.  

Garron
Where are all the minutes kept?  
Renaud
I’m sorry.

Garron
The minutes. 
Renaud

The meeting minutes.

Garron

Ya. where are they kept – in a secure place, can anybody get to them?
Renaud
The offices are normally locked.  One of the doors for the most part was unlocked – there’s two doors to that particular room.  

Garron
Were there specific documents we’re talking about?

Renaud
I believe he is referring to a site plan.

Millias
Would there be any advantage for you to do that?

Renaud
No.  

Garron
You’re not a party to any of this?

Renaud
I am not.  
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Piccirilli
Excuse me I just add also I believe there were numerous public record requests that were filled that Mr. Andrews  received so he would have had access to these documents.  

Garron
Anyone else?

Seelig
Miss Snow, you are the secretary for the Zoning Board of Appeals.  Do you have any statement to make about this?

Snow
I really don’t I’m just if there’s any questions for me.  
Seelig
Do you have anything else at this point?

Renaud
No, I just wanted to bring this forward to just basically prove my innocence. 
Seelig
Mr. Andrews.
Andrews
I go to the other side of the table - how do you want to …
Seelig
Either way it’s up to the Board.

Garron
Go for it.

Andrews
So I filed the public records request back in either March, February or March, I was told that the public records were available, I came in, I had asked to see – to take pictures of the plans dated April 10th, that they said were received May 8th by the Planning Board, when I came in the only plans that were available were the plans that were stamped August, I mean September 14th, those were the approved plans.  I pointed out that those aren’t the plans I was looking for, I was looking for a copy of the site plan that came in originally in May.  In the meeting minutes saying it’s in May.  I was told these were the only records there were, that there weren’t any other records.  I said no, there are other records because it’s stated so in the minutes, and I was told when new site plans come in old ones get destroyed and I said you can’t do that because they’re a public record, they’ve been displayed in a public meeting, you can’t get rid of site plans that were presented in a public meeting.  So we went back and forth, had a discussion over whether or not you can destroy the records or not.
Seelig
Mr. Andrews when referring to you, you are talking about Ms. Renaud.
Andrews
Yes so, we had a discussion over that, then you went to the drawer, you grabbed out the meeting minutes and you said, ‘I don’t why the f**k you need these anyways.’

Renaud
Oh no I didn’t.
Seelig
Terry, this is … 
Andrews
That’s what was said to me.  It was done in front of Miss Snow, it was done in front of Kathy Clark, and I said, ‘I’m treating you with respect, I’d like to be treated with respect to.’  You went, you looked and you said ‘yes, I’m mistaken, there were other site plans.  
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I don’t have these, I’ll have to contact Webby Engineering and get a copy’ – oh which you did that day, you contacted Webby and you had a pair of site plans that were available for me to look at the next day.  So the records aren’t available, so whether you took, this Board takes the word ‘lost’ to mean misplaced or ‘lost’ to mean physically destroyed, they’re not available, the record that’s stamped by the Planning Board is not available.
Millias
How many copies of plans are typically submitted and who would get those plans?

Renaud
Different departments within the town.  

Millias
Once the plans are signed, where are they distributed to?

Renaud
well normally the one that would get signed is the approved plan, anything else 

Millias
That would be the Mylar?

Renaud
If Mylar is available to be signed, if it’s required.  

Millias
So more than one copy of the plan would get signed.
Renaud
We try to sign at least two – one for the Town Clerk, for permanent record.
Millias
So they would always be available at the Town Clerk’s office

Renaud
Yes.  

Andrews
These plans weren’t stamped by … the plans that were … I was given were not stamped by the Planning Board. 

Millias
And you accused Ms. Renaud of specifically destroying the plans, right?

Andrews
That the Planning Board had a copy of, yes.
Millias
And you knew that how?

Andrews
Because she told me she gets rid of plans when new plans come in.
Renaud
Can I just state that I don’t recall saying that I typically get rid of plans old plans when new ones come in.  
Millias
Is there an expiration date on plans does anybody know? Plans submitted no?

Andrews
Not when it’s part of a public meeting.  The minutes, say like when the Fire Department gets a copy of the plans, they have a retention record that they I believe is either three or four years that they can get rid of plans, but when a document is used in a public meeting, it’s part of the public record and can’t be destroyed.  It can’t be gotten rid of.  

Piccirilli
Is the document talking about a site plan?
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Andrews
Yeah.  

Piccirilli
What’s the retention time frame on a site plan?

Andrews
There is no retention time frame on a plan that’s been presented in a public meeting – there is none.  It needs to be part of the record and that’s why the meeting minutes have to list out all the documents that were presented in the meeting.  I went to the Town Clerk’s office afterwards, telling her what happened.
Piccirilli
So did she have a copy of the plan?

Andrews
Yup, she did 

Seelig
You can ask a question.
Garron
I was wondering, why did you need a copy of the plans?
Andrews
I was requesting a copy of the plans because of the public records request I had for it.  

Millias
But you did have access to the plans, right?

Andrews
I did not have the access to the plans, I had …
Millias
Plans were provided.
Andrews
The copy of the plans were provided two weeks after the request, the second time.  The plans when I came in that were available were the September plans, the plans that came in the next day had the date from Webby Engineering saying April 10th.  They weren’t stamped by anyone.  So I asked for a copy of the stamped plans which I received two weeks later.

Millias
But the Town Clerk had a copy of them.
Andrews
The Town Clerk did have a copy of them, but when I was going through and looking at the plans that were signed, they had post-it notes on it, that were attached to the plans.  So any notes, anything that was attached to those plans is gone.
Millias
So you had seen these plans prior?

Andrews
I don’t, I can’t say that.
Millias
Well you just said that they had post-it notes on them.
Andrews
The September 14th plans had them.
Millias
And those weren’t the plans you were looking for?

Andrews
Correct.
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Garron
I guess my question is to what end did you request the plans, the paperwork – what motivated you to ask for these plans?
Andrews
So I think if I have to answer that I’ve got to recuse myself and go, (Andrews went and sat in the audience) so I’ll recuse myself, I asked for a copy of the plans because of the lawsuit I have against the Town which proved that the original plans that came in that Charlie’s memo discusses shows everything on one lot – shows everything on one lot.  So that’s why I needed a copy of the plans.

Millias
But in essence they were available, just not available through the Planning Board because they couldn’t be found – is that effectively it?

Andrews
The plans weren’t available in the Planning Board, yup.  

Millias
So your comment about they were destroyed was in what context?

Andrews
The Planning Board’s copy of the plans was destroyed.  

Millias
by the secretary, was the inference malicious?

Andrews
Was it malicious?  I don’t think so, I think it was declaring a fact – she told me that she gets rid of plans when new ones come in.  We had a discussion over whether or not, I told her you can’t get rid of plans – it’s a violation of public records.  She went over to the desk and she grabbed out the meeting minutes.
Renaud
I don’t recall having that discussion about the open meeting law on the destroying records, or getting rid of anything if something new came in.
Millias
was anybody else witness to any of that conversation?

Andrews
Kathy Clark and Arlanna Snow were there.  

Garron
Is she available tonight to testify about it?

Andrews
I couldn’t get ahold of her.  Selectman Roy was informed of what happened about an hour afterwards.

Millias
I’m sorry, you said Kathy Clark.
Seelig
she was the previous secretary at Conservation.  

Millias
Oh, okay – I just didn’t recognize the name.  I know who that is, I just knew her as ‘Kathy’ – ‘Kathy Clark’ didn’t ring a bell.  

Garron
Well, I guess my question is does she specifically say that she destroyed the plans that you were looking for?
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Andrews
She said she got rid of them.

Renaud
I don’t recall saying that.  

Garron
Well this could go on all night.
Renaud
Again, I just wanted this to be brought to your attention and basically prove my innocence that I did not destroy any records.

Andrews
I would just like to point out that the copy of the plans for the Planning Board have not been found to my knowledge.

Millias
Has anybody searched for them subsequently?

Renaud
I have.

Garron
Well what’s the expectation? 

Renaud
Of what?
Garron
Again, to prove that you didn’t …
Renaud
I basically wanted to state my case something was said against me and I just wanted it to be brought forward and proved my innocence that I did not do this. 
Seelig
Mr. Andrews is anybody that he wants to speak on his behalf.
Andrews
I couldn’t get someone to come tonight. 
Millias
Well I don’t know that if we can even settle this. 

Garron
There’s no ‘right’ decision to be made on this we have two conflicting stories.  I guess the bottom line is that even though you couldn’t find them where you were looking for them, you did find the copy to go forward with whatever you were doing.  

Millias
Were these folders because of litigation involved, had they been gone through.
Renaud
Several times

Millias
By various individuals?  So literally anybody could have misplaced them, misfiled them, taken them?

Renaud
During the day the meeting room is open and files are available.
Andrews
But when I first came in I was told that there weren’t any other plans, and those were the only plans available and I had to prove in the meeting minutes that there were other plans.  
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Millias
Well I can see if somebody was looking for something and didn’t find it, I can understand the comment there were no other plans, but whether there actually were other plans or not isn’t necessarily tied together.

Andrews
The reason why I believed the plans were destroyed is because she said she gets rid of site plans when new ones come in.  So that’s my perspective – that they’re no longer available for the public to view, there’s no stamped plans from the Planning Board, I don’t know if there’s notations on the plans.
Millias
Well didn’t we establish that the Town Clerk had copies of the plans.
Andrews
Right, but what I’m saying is those plans are not available.  When I reviewed the site plans that were, the later version, they had post-it notes were attached to them, there were comments attached to them, so all I’m saying is there were other comments that were made on the original plans. 

Millias
That wouldn’t be available on the copy.
Garron
Well it’s a difficult situation – we have two town employees, you know, representing the town, and to my knowledge has done good work in the process – both of you.  And I wish there was some other way of doing it because my feeling right now is to take no action on it because there’s no right or wrong in this particular situation, at least from my standpoint.

Millias
I don’t think we can come to any conclusion here, I don’t see an action being taken. 

Garron
Well I think what has been done is … 
Millias
Other than airing it out

Garron
That was my next statement.  Anybody else have any statements to make?

Andrews
My I just request that we possibly look at the procedure when somebody comes in for public records to say this is what, well you can’t say what the reason is you’re looking for but if somebody takes out a folder they can write down what folder they took out, so that the folder can be checked afterwards to make sure everything that was in the folder is available.
Millias
well that’s assuming that you know exactly what was in the folder, I mean some of these folders …
Andrews
I get that, but going forward can we, want to make sure we know what’s in the folders, and document every new folder that comes in should have the documents stating what’s in the folder. 

Garron
So, in other words you want anyone looking at a document to sign in and out.
Andrews
If they are going to take pout a folder they should sign out whatever folder they’re taken out so that at least we have a record of who’s looking at what folder, what night the folders were looked at, if they come out of a meeting or something. 
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Millias
I’m not sure if that’s part of the … is that allowed?

Seelig
We can, yeah, because if you had, it’s going to be very cumbersome because for instance if you’re building an office you would have to then every single time somebody comes in and wants to look at a folder, you’ll go through that process.  I’m not saying it’s impossible, I’m saying it’s cumbersome.  But if somebody’s making a document request they can make it verbally, I want to look at the file for 100 Main Street, okay, but I’m going to go back, I’m going to first examine 100 Main Street folder, one hopes if you want to do this process, let’s say there’s a shield on the left hand side there’s ten documents for 100 Main Street you then, the person who is the town employee then has their file, are those ten documents actually there, okay, but then you have a record that Jane or Joe is looking at 100 Main Street folder, after that’s done the employee then needs to go back through the folder and make sure all ten documents are there, probably initial something saying that on this date so-and-so looked at this folder and I verify that nothing was taken that was already there.  But we could do that with any folder and any department.

Millias
That would be cumbersome.
Andrews
Or we can start to scan electronic files so that people would have access.  I would suggest one of the things to change going forward is that when we look at the by-laws, to look where there’s copies of plans or the documents that need to be filed, that we request an electronic copy be available. 

Millias
A PDF copy – but I think we do that now.
Seelig
I don’t think officially many times we got electronic copies but there’s nothing in the by-laws specifying that they get one.  
Millias
No, I didn’t necessarily mean in the by-laws I just meant working-wise, and in most cases, we’d rather see an electronic copy than a paper copy.

Garron
In as much as you Teresa you brought this forward, are you satisfied with the fact that you had your opportunity to speak your mind.  
Renaud
Yes

Garron
Okay.
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows not to take any action on this matter: 
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained
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MINUTES

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:

Regular Session – October 21, 2019

Regular Session – October 22, 2019
Regular Session – October 30, 2019
Regular Session – November 1, 2019

Regular Session – November 12, 2019
Executive Session – October 22, 2019

Executive Session – October 30, 2019
AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENT

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitment:

	Withholding Warrant
	# 44
	$ 139,165.87

	Vendor Warrant
	# 45
	$ 635,515.62

	Ambulance Commitment

from 11/4/19 – 11/10/19
	for
	$   39,720.75


AFFIRMED BILLS

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to affirm approval of the following Selectmen Bills:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


	Brooks & Derensis, P.C. (legal services) …..................................
KP Law, P.C. (legal services) ……………………………………
	$ 3,527.60
$ 3,501.50


APPROVED WARRANTS 
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants:

	Payroll Warrant
	# 46
	$ 400,498.14 

	Vendor Warrant
	# 47
	$   99,222.63

	Withholding Warrant
	# 48
	$ 146,484.02


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


	KP Law, P.C. (legal services) ………………………………….
	$ 645.90
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Council on Aging Director/Recruitment Status

The position has been advertised in the usual locations along with the MA Councils on Aging web site.  The deadline for applications was November 15th.  About 20 applications, including ones from those who applied during the first recruitment round, were reviewed by the screening committee. 

The schedule looks like:

· November 25th & 26th - Screening Committee holds interviews at the Council on Aging, time to be determined, logistics of opening the building up to be determined.

· November 26th - Screening Committee makes recommendations to the BOS for second round interviews
· December 3rd - BOS holds final round interviews at 6:00, 6:45 & 7:30.
· December 10th - date the BOS hiring decision.

Amanda’s Estates

Party Trust sent the Planning Board a revised site plan.  Planning Board met on November 21st but Attorney Kwesell could not attend.  Planning Board continued the hearing to December 2nd.  Unfortunately, between the time when Attorney Kwesell provided the Planning Board with available dates (including 12/2) and when the Planning Board continued the hearing to December 2nd, someone else got that date.  The Planning Board secretary is checking with the Planning Board about other possible dates.  The meeting on December 2nd should still occur.  Copy of the revised site plan is in the mail folder.

Union Negotiations for Highway-Cemetery
Union requested negotiations for FY2021 (wages only).  This will not happen until March.

Fuller Street Stop Signs
Melissa Sheridan of 66 Fuller Street has requested that stop signs be placed at the intersection of Fuller & Wood Street, and Fuller & Cedar Street.  She would like the signs to be placed at Wood Street and Cedar Street.  The Fire Chief recommended that the signs stop traffic on Fuller Street in either direction.  The Highway Surveyor recommends stopping the traffic at Wood Street and Cedar Street.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the following:
	street to stop
	at intersection of
	in direction of

	Cedar Street
	Fuller Street
	West bound


	street to stop
	at intersection of
	in direction of

	Wood Street
	Fuller Street
	East bound


Gaynor Legislation 
S 2393 was heard by the joint committee on public service on November 18th (or November 19th).  Al DeGirolamo of Senator Brady’s office said that it was being “polled” with the intent of reporting it out of the committee with a favorable recommendation.  If so, it will be sent to Senate Ways and Means.
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Video Surveillance Registration Program
This is a voluntary program that allows property owners to provide information to the Police Department about locations, etc., for cameras.  Footage would not be automatically forwarded to the Police Department.  The Department would contact the camera owner and the owner could, if the owner wished to, provide the footage in connection with an investigation of an incident.

WGBH Marijuana Information
WGBH probably sent out e-mail blast to all cities and towns in connection with the Federal investigation of Host Community Agreements.  WGBH wanted a copy of the Four Daughters HCA and asked other questions which Seelig has answered. 

Monponsett Pond/Brockton/Monitoring Study
DEP added Halifax and Hanson to the list of parties to be notified in Brockton started diverting as part of the study per the Board’s request.  Brockton is now scheduled to divert at a 25% rate from November 21st to November 28th, at a 50% rate from November 28th to December 5th, with diversions at 75% and 100% on future dates in December.  Seelig sent a letter to Robert Sullivan, the mayor-elect of Brockton but has gotten no response.
Suzanne Lillie from the Monponsett Watershed Association was present and said that they had two comments about the CDM Smith project plan as related to Task 4 of the Resource Management Plan Scope of Work to collect flow data to correlate Silver Lake diversion rates with flow rate from West Monponsett Pond to East Monponsett Pond during diversions to Silver Lake.  Seelig said that he will contact DEP to see what their plans are.  
(below is from an email from Suzanne Lillie)

· It appears that planned testing in October to early December 2019 was started in mid-December.  This delay is good as using full diversion rate during cranberry harvest in October and November held this potential for drawing more phosphorus laden water into west Monponsett pond. 
· Looking forward on the testing plan, the proposal to schedule no diversion to Silver Lake and decreased or no release to Stump Pond in June to July 2020 holds significant potential for stagnant water in both East & West Monponsett Ponds.  After the funds and effort required to treat both ponds to prevent harmful algae blooms in the spring of 2020, man-made induced stagnant water would create a perfect environment for harmful algae blooms.
Harrison – Unregistered Vehicle Junk Vehicle
Official “ticket” sent out on November 19th via certified mail.  No response as of yet.

John Peck – Earth Soil Removal 
Official “ticket” sent out on November 19th via certified mail.  No response as of yet. 
Cybersecurity Grant Training
Employees using the Town’s computers will be trained about cybersecurity and there will be random testing (phishing e-mails, etc.).  If employees do not respond correctly, there will be additional training available.

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board authorized the Chair, Troy E. Garron to sign the Cybersecurity Agreement between the Town of Halifax and EOTSS.  
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Release of Executive Session Minutes
The Board was given a spreadsheet showing executive session minutes that have not been released.  To avoid unions obtaining information about the Board’s opinions on various issues brought up during negotiations Seelig has waited a full three years/one contract cycle to have the Board approve the release of minutes.  He is recommending that the Board release those minutes that are listed on the spreadsheet.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to release the following Executive Session minutes:
	November 1, 2016
	Mudfest

	January 24, 2017
	Security of the Town

	July 24, 2018
	Mudfest

	
	Personnel contracts 

	December 11, 2018
	Waterman position

	January 22, 2019
	Personnel contracts

	
	

	February 12, 2019
	Patrol Officer’s contract

	
	Personnel contracts

	February 26, 2019
	Personnel contracts

	March 12, 2019
	Personnel contracts

	
	Patrol Officer’s contract

	March 26, 2019
	Personnel contracts

	
	Patrol Officer’s contract

	April 9, 2019
	Patrol Officer’s grievance

	May 7, 2019
	Personnel contracts

	
	Patrol Officer’s contract

	May 28, 2019
	Patrol Officers grievance

	June 11, 2019
	Patrol Officer’s grievance

	June 25, 2019
	Patrol Officer’s grievance

	July 9, 2019
	Patrol Officer’s grievance

	July 23, 2019
	Patrol Officer’s grievance

	August 13, 2019
	Patrol Officer’s grievance


Police Station Telephone Electricity Poles
Someone had mentioned that they were really leaning.  Seelig contacted National Grid which has issued a work order.  No specific time for work. 
Liquor License Inspections
The following locations have been assigned to each Selectman to do annual inspections:

	location to inspect
	assigned to

	BR’s Monponsett Inn
	Andrews

	Country Club of Halifax 
	Andrews

	D’s Grille 58 
	Millias

	Halifax Mobil
	Garron

	Happy Dragon Restaurant
	Andrews

	Harmony Two Liquors
	Millias

	Lindy’s General Store
	Garron

	Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant
	Millias

	Twin Lakes Liquors
	Andrews

	Unit 5 Bar, LLC
	Millias
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Vehicle for “Civilian” Use
Seelig sent a note out to the departments and the Assessors’ Office is interested in using a surplus vehicle for work business.  The idea is to reduce the liability for employees who, up to now, have had to use their own vehicles on town business.  If their vehicle is damaged, some costs, depending on insurance and the event itself, may be covered.  
However, in some case, this does not occur and there are always deductibles.  Does the Board wish to meet with the Assessors about this and work out some type of procedure/policy?

Millias thinks it is a good idea because even with what an employee gets for mileage it will barely help with any cost should they damage their personal vehicle.  Andrews waivered back and forth with this because the vehicle is still in the fleet.  
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to allow a surplus vehicle to be used for civilian use for work business:
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	No


Comcast Bill Explanation
Comcast answered and did not answer the question that the Board posed.  It believes that it is meeting the terms of the license.  Seelig thinks that the technology exists that would allow Comcast to put a note specific to Halifax residents on Halifax bills.  That said, rather than waiting until 2024 and the renewal of the license, the Board could hold a performance evaluation hearing in March (the license allows for one an annual basis within 60 days of the anniversary of the license) and formally bring this matter up.  If the Board was not satisfied with the response at the hearing, the Board could write up the license holder and see what happened after that.
Moved by Millias ands seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to hold a performance evaluation hearing in March 2020.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Drew McGlincy – Appointment to Finance Committee
Drew introduced himself to the Board and stated that he has lived here for about ten years and wants to get involved.  Garron asked what his background is in financing and he said he did internships on Wall Street and IBM and worked at IBM for about eight years.  His majors were in finance and information systems engineering.   Millias asked the Finance Committee member present recommends him and McAvoy said they did.  Andrews asked he was ever sworn in for the Capital Planning Committee as he was a member for a little bit and he said no.   Millias said that he was at the Finance Committee meeting when he was being interviews so he is satisfied.  Garron asked McAvoy his recommendation and he said the Finance Committee recommends
Moved by Finance Committee Vice Chair, William McAvoy, and seconded by Selectmen Chair, Troy Garron, the following vote was taken to appoint Drew McGlincy to the Finance Committee, term to expire June 15, 2022:

	William McAvoy
	Yes

	Troy Garron
	Yes
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Aldana Road Land Swap
Massachusetts DCAMM continues to work on drafting the required legislation.

Bow Street - Acceptance of Parcel
After Town Meeting, Town Counsel reviewed the deed history of the property and because two estates would have to be probated and the result has to be that Paula Long, who asked the Town to accept the parcel, would be the sole owner.  Attorney Mayo feels that the lowest cost option for everyone is for the property to go into tax title.  That would avoid Ms. Long (or the Town) from paying legal expenses to get the estates probated.  Tax title/foreclosure would be less expensive, and Ms. Long would not have to pay for this occur.

Ms. Long asked and the Board of Assessors agreed to delete her name and address from the tax bill.  Future tax bills will “bounce”, then the property will go into tax title, and then probably into the “land of low value” procedure.

Wal-Mart Deliveries
Seelig has talked with the manager at Wal-Mart who said that they would try to be more observant of the limited delivery times in the approved site plan.  Wal-Mart may ask for revisions in the site plan at some future time.  If the Board wants, Seelig can publicize the delivery times and ask residents to call the Police Department if they observe any violations.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously authorized Seelig to publicize the delivery times for Walmart. 
Green Communities 

The weatherization work at the Fire Department is done.  The next step is changing fixtures at the Highway Department.

Planning Board Vacancy

Interviews and possible vote moved from December 10th to January 14th due to scheduling conflicts with one of the candidates.

Selectmen Robert Deegan (the elder)

Mr. Deegan passed away on November 14th.  He served as a member of the Board of Selectmen in the late 1970s and early 1980s along with being a member of several other committees. 
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
Transfer Class II license from Clive & Janet William to Robert Miskinis 
Mr. and Mrs. Williams came in this evening along with Mr. Miskinis to request transferring their Class II license to Miskinis.  Everything will remain the same; the location and the name of the business the only thing changing is the person who will be running the business.  They have had the business for quite some time and would like to retire from selling cars.  They will still operate the glass company that is at the same location.  
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved transferring the Class II License under the name of Pete’s Auto Sales from Clive and Janet Williams to Robert Miskinis.  
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Connor Burgess – Eagle Scout project – Troop 39
Connor explained to the BOS his plans for the construction of a pavilion at the HOPS playground.  Seelig suggested that he contact the Building Instructor.  He has gotten the okay from Jonathan Selig (member of the friends of HOPS).
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Connor Burgess’ Eagle Scout project which will be constructing a 20 x 20 pavilion at the HOPS playground. 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board approved to have the Chair, Troy E. Garron sign the paperwork. 
Scott McKee – Eagle Scout project – Troop 39
Scott is going to clear the existing trails that are behind the elementary school.  He explained the material that he will be using to build walkways that will be floating over the wet spots so that people can walk the tail without getting their feet wet.  The Building Inspector, who was present, said for him to come see him so they can talk to Conservation.  He also is going to make a bird house over the marsh area with benches and make a bat house to elevate the mosquitos.   

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Scott McKee’s Eagle Scout project which will be clearing the trail behind the Halifax Elementary School and include the following:

· building walkways

· installing benches at the end 

· installing birdhouses and a bat house

· build a kiosk at the entrance of the trail
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board approved to have the Chair, Troy E. Garron sign the paperwork. 
Joseph Boardman – Eagle Scout project – Troop 39
Joseph is going to refurbish the Ruth Perkins reading spot. Library director, Jean Gallant, was presents and she said that she is excited about this.  He will have to go before the Library Trustees to get their approval.  Gallant said that she also has some other ideas for the garden that she would like to bring before the Trustees.  He will be refurbishing the plants and Andrews suggested contacting the horticulture department at the high school as they might have some ideas for the plantings.   
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Joseph Boardman’s Eagle Scout project of refurbishing the Ruth Perkins Memorial Garden at the Holmes Public Library, which will include the following:
· pressure wash and re-stain the pergola 

· mulch & edge the garden

· sand and reinstall the benches
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board approved to have the Chair, Troy E. Garron sign the paperwork. 
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

FY2021 Budget

Given the financial information available from last week’s meeting with the Finance Committee, Seelig recommends that the budget message include”

· Primary department budgets should be based on a “level service” budget

· Departments can submit an alternative budget with proposed changes in levels of service/hours/personnel
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Seelig’s concern is that if Andrew’s numbers in connection with staff salaries at Silver Lake are correct, that the assessment for Halifax will eat up approximately 50% of what he listed as available, and that is for salaries only, no other expenses.  With Halifax Elementary being of similar size (Halifax assessment v. Elementary School budget), that might leave very little room for other services.  He is recommending that the Board recommend requesting that the overall assessment for the three towns, adjusted for any changes in moving positions and/or activities from the SL budget to the Shared Costs budget, be limited to 2% or 2.5%.  This likely means belt-tightening at SL but enough money needs to be available to fund salary increases for all employees in all departments at some level along with all the other expenses of Halifax.

Moved by Andrews and second by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to recommend that the overall assessment for the three towns be no more than 2% or 2.5%.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Steve Hayward – fees for cremation wall 

Cemetery Superintendent Hayward came in to go over fees for the cremation wall.  He also showed the Board the different niches available to purchase as well as a diagram of how he would place them in the area where the cremation wall will be.  He asked if he could start a cremation account with the money collected and Seelig said he would need to talk with the Town Accountant. 
Moved by Millias and second by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to approve the below fee schedule for the Cemetery Department, effective December 1, 2019:
          SINGLE PILLAR NICHE                    


Resident
$500





Non-Resident 
$700  

          DOUBLE PILLER NICHE


Resident
$   800





Non-Resident
$1,000     

          DOUBLE BOULDER NICHE


Resident
$   950






Non-Resident 
$1,150

          CANISTER URN








Resident
$65






Non-Resident
$75 
          GROUND LOT (3’ x 2’)





Resident
$300 (per plot)







Non-Resident
$500 (per plot)  

          PERPETUAL CARE (each Niche) $150.00 (one-time fee) 

          DEED


$15.00
          INTERMENT

Resident
$200 Monday - Friday 
after 1:00 p.m.
$400



$500 Saturday








Non-Resident 
$300 Monday - Friday
after 1:00 p.m. 
$600




$700 Saturday
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APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	National Grid (electricity/Town Hall) ………………….............

ENGIE Resources (electricity/Town Hall) …………………….
Can Surety (employee dishonesty bond) ………………………
MIIA Property & Casualty Group, Inc. (policy) ……………….
	$    459.16
$    470.66
$    737.97
$ 1,073.00


EXECUTIVE SESSION
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 8:42 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for the Mixed Bargaining unit with Scott Materna and Steve Hayward:
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


--------------

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 9:01 p.m.: 
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:01 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Gordon C. Andrews 
Clerk
/pjm
